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I. INTRODUCTION


This document contains the report of the Planning Meeting of the Authorities of the Inter-American Committee on Culture (CIC) held on July 24, 2012, by videoconference from Washington, D.C., connected to the Ministry of Culture of Peru, the Ministry of Culture and Sports of Guatemala, and the Department of Canadian Heritage. It includes a summary of the discussions and the decisions reached.


A complete list of the documents distributed may be consulted on the website of the Office of Education and Culture (OEC) of the Organization of American States (OAS). To access the documents click here.

This report was prepared by the Office of Education and Culture of the Executive Secretariat for Integral Development (OEC/SEDI) of the OAS, which serves as Technical Secretariat of the CIC.

II. PARTICIPANTS


The meeting was chaired by Rafael Varón Gabai, Chair of the CIC. In attendance were the four delegates elected as Vice chairs: Canada and Guatemala, by videoconference; United States and Haiti, in person. The other delegations that participated in the meeting in person, through their Permanent Missions to the OAS were Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Canada, Colombia, Costa Rica, Guyana, Mexico, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, and Venezuela.
III.
PROCEEDINGS

A. WELCOMING REMARKS

Jorge Saggiante, Executive Secretary for Integral Development of the Organization of American States, welcomed the Authorities of the CIC connected by videoconference as well as the representatives of the Permanent Missions present in the room. He then drew attention to the scope of technology, which enables forums for dialogue and collaboration through virtual meetings such as the one they were holding. He affirmed that such forums were essential for the existence of democratic governance, which, he stated, was one of the core values of the Organization of American States. Mr. Saggiante noted the growing political and strategic importance of culture in economic and social development, and highlighted the sector as a factor that fosters the integration of our countries and peoples. With that, he recalled the celebration of the anniversary of the birth of Simón Bolívar on that date as a symbol of integration in the Americas and said that the challenge for reaching it—in a climate of full democracy and tolerance—was essentially one of culture, and in particular one of cultural identity. He thanked the Authorities and the other delegations for their continuous support for the work of the CIC, reiterating the importance of the topic of culture for the OAS, and wished them a successful meeting.

The Chair of the CIC, Mr. Rafael Varón Gabai, Vice Minister of Heritage and Cultural Industries of the Ministry of Culture of Peru, welcomed the delegations to the virtual meeting and thanked the Technical Secretariat for its work in supporting the Committee. Given the format of the meeting by videoconference, he requested that each participant make a brief presentation. Afterwards he formerly called the meeting to order and submitted for the consideration of the Authorities the Draft Agenda, Draft Annotated Agenda, and Draft Schedule. There being no comments from the delegates, the above working documents were adopted. Mr. Varón Gabai then offered the floor to Lenore Yaffee García, Director of the Office of Education and Culture, to present the report on implementation of the CIC Work Plan (2010-2011).
B. REPORT ON IMPLEMENTATION OF THE CIC WORK PLAN (2010-2011)


Lenore Yaffee García, Director of the Office of Education and Culture, offered welcoming remarks on behalf of the Technical Secretariat and thanked the Authorities of the CIC and the delegates of other member states for their presence and participation. She then presented a concise report on the implementation and progress of the CIC Work Plan in 2010 and 2011. Ms. García said that the biannual work plan reflected the interest of the Authorities and members of the CIC on focusing their attention on a limited number of topics. Hence the selection of two working pillars: 1. Building institutional capacity and creative industries: increasing economic growth and promoting development through culture; and, 2. Promoting social inclusion: culture as a tool for youth engagement and promotion of intercultural dialogue.

She drew particular attention to the challenges still pending in the Plan, as well as opportunities presented by pursuing other topics. She mentioned that there were new projects and new working opportunities that she wished to make known, in particular, the project “Expanding the Socio-economic Potential of Cultural Heritage in the Caribbean. Phase I: Needs Assessment and Project Selection,” financed with a contribution from the United States Permanent Mission to the OAS; and the “Training Workshop for the Development of Cultural Information Systems,” which will be offered by the Government of Argentina. She said that the delegations of the United States and Argentina would offer presentations on these projects during their interventions in the meeting, in order to provide more details about them. Ms. García concluded her remarks by mentioning the importance of defining resource mobilization strategies, as well as the need to identify financial resources for implementing the projects proposed by member states. Lastly, she thanked the participants for their attention and commented on the importance of learning about the work that the CIC has been executing before adopting a decision on the Committee’s next steps. (Link to presentation by the Technical Secretariat: CIDI/CIC/RPA/INF.17/12).

After the presentation, the delegations of Mexico, Guatemala, and Argentina requested the floor. The delegation of Mexico expressed an interest in obtaining up-to-date information about some of the topics mentioned, in particular, the project “Culture in Development: An Inter-American Information Network,” in order to provide its National Council for Culture and the Arts (CONACULTA) with the necessary information to examine the possibility that the institution contributes its experiences in various areas of culture. Guatemala requested more information about the cooperation project “Training Workshop on Cultural Information Systems” to be implemented by the Secretariat of Culture of Argentina at the headquarters of the Organization of American States from October 9 to 12, 2012, as mentioned in the report of the Director of the Office of Education and Culture.

Argentina responded with the following information: The Cultural Information System of Argentina (SinCA) was created by the Secretariat of Culture in March 2007. The core purpose of the program is to develop an integrated cultural information system at the national and federal level. The system is composed of five projects for the survey, measurement, and processing of cultural information: ongoing generation of Cultural Statistics, production of a Cultural Map of Argentina, survey of different aspects of the Public Administration in the area of Culture, construction of a Documentation Center on cultural economy, and creation of a Culture Satellite Account in conjunction with the Department of National Accounts of the INDEC. In partnership with the OAS Office of Education and Culture, the SinCA team will offer an intensive training seminar on cultural information systems based on the five components mentioned. In this first phase, the workshop will be offered to the Caribbean countries (two officials from each country); and in the future the aim is to extend this training opportunity to other interested countries or regions in the Hemisphere. Finally, the delegation of Argentina expressed an interest in retaining the topic of cultural information systems in the CIC Work Plan.

C. REVIEW OF MANDATES FOR THE DESIGN OF THE 2012-2013 WORK PLAN

The Chair opened the discussion on the topic by presenting a summary of the mandates issued in the last ministerial meeting as principal input for the Plan’s design. In that context, he cited the commitments contained in the communiqué of the Fifth Inter-American Meeting of Ministers of Culture and Highest Appropriate Authorities (Washington, D.C., November 10, 2011) “Culture, Common Denominator for Integral Development,” including, inter alia, the importance of culture as a crosscutting theme and building block for public policies to promote sustainable economic and social development, as well as the intrinsic value of culture as a unique and distinctive element of societies. He also cited the guidelines contained in the document for the preparation of the CIC Work Plan: to consider increased funding for culture, to strengthen efforts to quantify the impact of culture on economic growth, to strengthen synergies with other sectors, and to recognize the importance of cultural heritage and its contribution to development. He also recalled that the ministers urged the CIC to continue furthering cooperation in the thematic areas agreed at the Fourth Ministerial Meeting celebrated in Barbados in 2008 as well as building on the discussions and recommendations arising from the Fifth Meeting of Ministers held in Washington, D.C. Vice Minister Varón Gabai also cited the recommendations to continue efforts and strengthen the portfolio of successful practices “Culture, Common Denominator for Development: 18 successful practices”; the “Development and Culture” web portal; and, in particular, technical assistance missions and horizontal cooperation.


The Chair recalled that the work of the CIC in the priority areas agreed upon by the ministers would be supported by the projects on culture that would be carried out in the framework of the Special Multilateral Fund of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (FEMCIDI).


Vice Minister Varón invited the delegations to take the floor to comment on the work plan outline distributed by the Technical Secretariat at the request of the Chair. The outline included the core working pillars originally agreed upon in 2009 and that were retained for the 2010-2011 period, in addition to the pending activities in the Plan. Mr. Varón asked the Technical Secretariat to remind those present of the two working pillars that had been retained for this new work plan, as well as the activities included therein that had yet to be implemented. Next, Ms. García asked the participants to consider the work plan outline in order to decide which elements should be kept and which could be discarded; also, which new proposals they wished to present to the new Authorities and other members of the CIC, with to the purpose of drawing up a new work plan. The Chair thanked Ms. García for her comments and requested an in-depth review of the draft 2012-2013 CIC Work Plan. The Chair yielded the floor to the participants so that they might present comments, suggestions, and proposed activities, pointing out the need to take into account the available resources.

The delegate of the United States noted his government’s commitment to continue its cooperation in implementing CIC projects on cultural heritage as a factor in advancing development. He explained that the United States Permanent Mission to the OAS had been working in partnership with the OAS Office of Education and Culture to implement the project on conservation of cultural heritage in the English-speaking Caribbean. The purpose of the project is to help broaden the socio-economic benefits of the region’s cultural heritage through the creation of a framework to promote the protection and development of cultural heritage resources by government institutions, the private sector, and civil society. Lastly, he noted the project’s congruency with the lines of action that the CIC has been pursuing and with the mandates of the ministerial meetings, and he requested the project’s inclusion in the CIC Work Plan.


The delegate of Canada suggested continuing with the two pillars that have shaped the lines of action of the past terms of the CIC: 1. Building institutional capacity and creative industries: increasing economic growth and promoting development through culture; and, 2. Promoting social inclusion: culture as a tool for youth engagement and promotion of intercultural dialogue. He stated that both lines of action were still valid and that they were consistent with Canada’s key domestic and international objectives. He also agreed that the projects presented by Argentina and the United States should be included in the Work Plan.


For her part, the delegate of Argentina requested that the topic of development and implementation of cultural information systems be retained for the 2012-2013 Work Plan and that consideration be given to the project presented earlier in the framework of the CIC Plan. She also suggested that the first draft of the work plan produced in the meeting be distributed to the OAS Permanent Missions and CIC contacts of all member states, in order to receive feedback from Ministries in the capitals with a view to strengthening it.

Peru agreed with the frame of reference proposed by Canada, especially in regards to the promotion of cultural industries, giving particular emphasis therein to the development or installation of capacities in the field of (digital) cultural animation. He noted that this was a still a newly-formed field in some countries, while more advanced in others. However, it constituted an interesting opportunity in terms of youth entry to the labor market.


The Technical Secretariat proceeded to mention that there is a specific mandate from the ministers for expanding the best practices portfolio and increasing horizontal cooperation among Member states, particularly through technical assistance missions. The Secretariat mentioned that for that reason it would be interesting to know if member states had specific topics they wished to prioritize for the identification of best practices.

Since there were no further comments from the participants, the discussion was closed with the Chair’s proposal that the Technical Secretariat be entrusted to collect the requests made thus far and include them in the draft. The Chair also encouraged delegations to send new proposals to the Technical Secretariat within three weeks at most, in order to finalize the Work Plan and proceed with its distribution to the member states.
D. SPECIAL MULTILATERAL FUND OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COUNCIL FOR INTEGRAL DEVELOPMENT (FEMCIDI): REPORT ON THE PROCESS OF SELECTION AND FINANCING OF PROJECTS IN THE FIELD OF CULTURE

Ms. Mónica Villegas, Chief of the Development Policies Section, in charge of FEMCIDI, offered a presentation with information on the background and nature of FEMCIDI, the process of selecting and financing projects in the area of culture, and the next steps regarding the implementation of selected projects. She asked the delegates about the dates and modality (virtual or in-person attendance) of the meeting for carrying out consultations with the CIC on project proposals. She informed that 12 project profiles had been received, and reviewed the necessary steps for finalizing consultations with the CIC. She said that the Technical Secretariat was ready to hold the meeting as soon as the rules established for convening CIC meetings allowed. Ms. Villegas concluded by stating that FEMCIDI was willing to support member states and to continue contributing to the work of the CIC (Link to presentation on FEMCIDI: CIDI/CIC/RPA/INF.18/12).

Next, the Chair recognized the delegation of the United States, who requested that FEMCIDI have the project proposals that were presented available with much time in advance so the experts review the proposals and be prepared for the meeting to be convened by the CIC. Ms. Villegas said that project proposals could be distributed in their original language but that it was necessary to convene the CIC meeting—using the funds allocated for its convocation—before proposals could be translated, in order to ensure that all member states have the same capacity to assess them.


Following a discussion on aspects related with modalities and possibilities for a CIC meeting to discuss the projects presented to FEMCIDI, the Chair said that with the support of the Technical Secretariat he would follow up on the matter in order to determine the modality, taking into account the recent experience of the Inter-American Committee on Science and Technology (COMCyT) in organizing its consultations on FEMCIDI projects using virtual mechanisms. To that end, he requested the Secretariat to circulate a report on the COMCyT experience when it became available with a view to convene the CIC meeting, either virtually or in person.
E. RESOURCE MOBILIZATION STRATEGIES

Vice Minister Varón Gabai mentioned the precarious situation the area of culture of the OAS is experiencing in regards to available funding. He cited the invitation of the ministers, through the communiqué issued by the Fifth Inter-American Meeting of Ministers of Culture and Highest Appropriate Authorities, to examine the possibility of establishing a special fund for the development of cultural industries and for the promotion of increased collaboration among member states; and to strengthen the OAS Office of Education and Culture so that it may continue to fulfill its function as Technical Secretariat of the CIC. He then left the floor open for consultations on this issue.


The delegations of Argentina, Guatemala, Canada, Haiti, Guyana, and Peru expressed their positions. The delegate of Argentina recalled that the efforts made in restructuring FEMCIDI were aimed at linking political priorities to technical cooperation on those issues and, therefore, she suggested strengthening that instrument, and not creating new ones since that would dilute efforts and weaken the Organization. However, Guatemala suggested examining the possibility of creating the special fund proposed in order to strengthen creative and cultural industries. The delegate also cited the special context of her country in view of the celebration of the Thirteenth Baktun, which represented a change of era in the Mayan calendar.

The delegate of Canada from the Permanent Mission (at OAS headquarters) recalled that the negotiations for preparing the OAS budget for 2013 would be held over the coming months and, therefore, urged the Authorities and members of the CIC in the countries’ capitals to communicate with their Permanent Missions to ensure that in the process of competing for funds, the Office of Education of Culture continues to be strengthened.

The delegate of Haiti presented the culture program of her country’s Ministry of Culture, which includes five lines of action: institutional strengthening, cultural planning, and training, development of creative and cultural industries, and preservation and enhancement of the value of cultural heritage. She also mentioned that the Ministry’s objectives were to facilitate access to cultural goods and services for the entire Haitian population, as well as to strengthen cultural output. The delegate submitted the document for translation and distribution.


The delegate of Guyana reiterated the importance of FEMCIDI and of the possibility of countries increasing their contributions to the fund in order to strengthen cooperation in the culture sector. In response to his query about FEMCIDI sources of financing, Ms. Villegas mentioned that these came from several different sources within member states: in some countries from the Ministries of Foreign Affairs or cooperation agencies, in others, from sectoral institutions, such as Ministries of Education or Culture, and that the contributions were channeled through the Member states’ Ministries of Foreign Affairs. Therefore, she said that if a Ministry of Culture wished to make a contribution to cooperation projects in the culture area; it could do so through its country’s Ministry of Foreign Affairs.


The delegate of Canada (from the capital) mentioned that one priority activity for the Americas was the Pan American Games that would be held in Toronto in 2015. He said that they were working to include the component of cultural diversity in this celebration, giving particular emphasis to the American diaspora in Canada. He said that they would be in contact with member states’ embassies in Canada over the coming year and hoped to organize a presentation on the matter in the OAS Permanent Council. He also congratulated Peru on its forthcoming national day (July 28).


Vice Minister Varón Gabai asked that Canada consider including this program in the CIC Work Plan and preparing a short document describing its connection with the CIC’s lines of action. He also thanked Canada for its congratulations on Peru’s coming national day.


In this context, the Chair underscored the resources generously offered by the delegations of the United States and Argentina and called on others to join in these initial efforts to develop the CIC work plan and to make the most of the Inter-American dialogue and cooperation forum.

He requested all delegates to submit their queries and proposals to the Technical Secretariat and suggested that the issue of resource mobilization could be further examined in a future teleconference.
F. LOGISTICAL ISSUES: SCHEDULE OF MEETINGS, MODALITY

At the proposal of the Chair’s suggestions for possible dates to hold a plenary meeting of the CIC in late 2012 or early 2013; for setting tentative dates for future meetings of CIC Authorities; and for evaluating the possibility that these be held virtually, the delegate of Mexico recommended that the Technical Secretariat identify possible dates—within the timescale proposed—in order to refer the matter to their capitals with a view to adopting a decision.
G. NEXT STEPS

The Chair mentioned that the Technical Secretariat would be distributing a report on the meeting, which would be distributed to all CIC members together with the outline of the Work Plan agreed upon. The Chair invited the delegations to propose additional activities and their respective sources of financing within the next three weeks.


Without further business proposed, the Chair thanked the Authorities and members of the CIC for their efforts. He also thanked the Director of the Office of Education and Culture, the staff of the Technical Secretariat, interpreters, and the room attendants. The meeting was then adjourned.
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